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December 13, 2017 
 
The Honorable Mitch McConnell    The Honorable Orrin Hatch 
Majority Leader, United States Senate     Chairman, Senate Finance Committee 
S-226 The Capitol      SH-104 
Washington, DC  20510      Washington, DC  20510 
 
The Honorable Paul Ryan     The Honorable Kevin Brady 
Speaker of the House of Representatives    Chairman, House Committee on Ways & Means 
H-232 The Capitol      1101-CHOB 
Washington, DC  20515      Washington, DC  20515 
 
Dear Majority Leader McConnell and Speaker Ryan and Chairmen Hatch and Brady: 
 
As businesses and organizations working in clean energy, we are writing to convey recommendations on the Tax 
Cuts and Jobs Act as conferees work to reconcile the House and Senate versions of the legislation.   
 
Our companies and associations are working across the spectrum of clean energy technologies, including energy 
efficiency, natural gas, renewable energy, advanced transportation, and storage, among others.  Our industries 
support over 3 million jobs across the country, many of those in manufacturing, and represent the major growth 
sectors of the U.S. energy economy.  We note that in providing these comments, we do not speak for all of the 
individual businesses and organizations within the Clean Energy Business Network, but wish to express the views 
of the undersigned members and outline some of the general challenges facing our industries. 
 
We believe that to maintain a diverse portfolio of energy resources, energy tax measures should be structured 
such that benefits are provided to all qualifying technologies in accordance with the energy, environmental, and 
other public benefits they generate, and allow fuel sources to compete on an even playing field. Furthermore, 
consistent and predictable tax policy is fundamental to investment and job creation. Unfortunately, the energy 
tax landscape in recent years has been rife with uncertainty, due to numerous short-term extensions, 
expirations, and retroactive extensions of credits for a number of industries.  This has put significant strain on 
our businesses, employees, and clients. 
 
The House version of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act includes energy provisions that change the tax treatment of a 
range of energy technologies—some favorably and some in an extremely problematic manner.  The Senate 
version of the bill does not have an energy title, but it includes provisions that would negatively impact energy 
financing and deployment for certain energy sources.  We urge Congress to address these issues in conference 
on the legislation, or in a separate year-end tax extenders bill. 
 
Comments on House Version of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act: 
 

• Investment Tax Credit extension: We are pleased that the House version of the legislation would 
restore incentives for non-solar technologies that have previously accessed the Investment Tax Credit 
(ITC) that expired on December 31, 2016, including fuel cells, combined heat and power, small wind, and 
geothermal.  However, the House legislation unfortunately does not clarify ITC eligibility for waste heat 
to power or energy storage, two industries that have been competitively disadvantaged by their inability 
to access the credit.  We urge Congress to reinstate these credits in conference or in a subsequent tax 
extenders bill. 
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• Other expired clean energy credits excluded from bill: We are greatly disappointed that the House bill 
does not restore the Production Tax Credit (PTC) for technologies such as biogas, biomass, waste to 
energy, hydropower, and marine and hydrokinetic energy.  It similarly does not restore other credits for 
energy efficiency (including 179d) and alternative fuels.  We urge Congress to reinstate these credits in 
conference or in a subsequent tax extenders bill. 

• Detrimental changes to ITC, PTC, and EV credits: We are concerned that the House legislation would 
alter current law impacting the solar and wind industries, as developed in a bipartisan agreement 
enacted at the end of 2015.  Specifically, the House bill would change the underlying IRS guidance and 
current inflation adjustment for the PTC and the commence construction requirements for both the PTC 
and ITC.  The House bill would also rescind the electric vehicle credit.  We urge conferees to strike these 
provisions.  

 
Comments on Senate Version of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act: 
 

• Silence on energy credits: The Senate legislation does not include an energy title, and we encourage 
conferees to incorporate the above-referenced recommendations in conference.  If these issues are not 
addressed in the tax reform legislation, we urge Congress to move forward on a tax extenders bill before 
year’s end.   

• BEAT: The Senate legislation contains a new tax called the Base Erosion Anti-Abuse Tax (BEAT).  The way 
the provision is drafted, many multi-national companies, banks, and investors would be unable to utilize 
the ITC and PTC.  These provisions would apply to both new and existing projects, casting significant 
uncertainty for existing deals and potentially devastating tax equity markets for future projects.  We 
urge conferees to resolve this problem. 

• Corporate AMT: Because the Senate bill would retain but not lower the corporate Alternative Minimum 
Tax (AMT), it would be equivalent to the new corporate tax rate (20%), rendering many business credits 
unusable.  Even provisions included in the bill for certain “specified credits” such as the PTC are 
inadequate, limiting the credit’s use to the first 4 years of power production.  As a result, any wind 
project already placed in service would effectively lose the value of all or most of its remaining PTC. We 
urge conferees to address this problem to ensure corporations are able to fully utilize clean energy 
credits for the duration that Congress intended.  

 
Maintaining business certainty for investment, job training and job creation is paramount to all of our industries.  
We appreciate the opportunity to comment on Congress’ tax cut proposals, and look forward to working with 
you to make the tax code more efficient, protect existing investments, and provide an appropriate transition to 
new tax laws. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our views. 
 
Sincerely, 

Lynn Abramson, Executive Director 
Clean Energy Business Network 
Washington, DC  
 
Jennifer Kefer, Executive Director 
Alliance for Industrial Efficiency 
Arlington, VA  
 
 
 

Laura Hedlund, New Business Development 
AM950 
Saint Paul, MN  
 
Patrick Serfass, Executive Director 
American Biogas Council 
Washington, DC  
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Michael Sams, CEO & President 
AMSEnergy Corp 
Columbia, TN  
 
Eric Simpkins, Business Development 
Applied Research Associates 
Bend, OR  
 
Norma Byron, President 
Ashlawn Energy LLC 
Springfield, VA  
 
Kate Fisher, Assistant Research Technologist 
Arizona State University 
Tempe, AZ  
 
Lou Villaire, Co-Owner 
Atlasta Solar Center (ASC) 
Grand Junction, CO  
 
Mike Bergey, President 
Bergey Windpower Co. 
Norman, OK  
 
Robert Cleaves, President 
Biomass Power Association 
Portland, ME  
 
David Camps, CEO 
Blue Terra Energy, LLC 
Hancock, MI  
 
Cindy Davenport, Office Manager 
Butler Sun Solutions, Inc. 
Solana Beach, CA  
 
Albert Nunez, Vice President 
Capital Sun Group 
Silver Spring, MD  
 
Jen Derstine, Direc. of Strat., Policy & Corp. Dev. 
Capstone Turbine Corporation 
Van Nuys, CA  
 
Bernadette Schaffhausen, Director 
CW Cook Geothermal 
Sellersville, PA  
 
 
 

Frank Dicola,  
DCO Energy 
Mays Landing, NJ  
 
Alan Frasz, President 
Dovetail Solar and Wind 
Cleveland, OH  
 
Ron Kamen, CEO 
EarthKind Energy 
Rhinebeck, NY  
 
Lise Laurin, CEO 
EarthShift Global 
Kittery, ME  
 
Celeste Erlach, Marketing Manager 
ElectraTherm 
Reno, NV  
 
Michael Newell, CEO 
Ener-G-Rotors 
Rotterdam, NY  
 
Jeff Hendler, CEO, President 
Energy Technology Savings, Inc. 
Livingston, NJ  
 
Mark Bortman, Owner 
Dara Bortman, Sr. VP, Sales/Marketing 
Exact Solar 
Yardley, PA  
 
Molly Brown, VP of Energy Production 
Gen Pro Energy Solutions 
Piedmont, SD  
 
Susan Brodie, Executive Director 
Heat is Power Association 
Oak Brook, IL  
 
Nolan Hill 
Highland West Energy 
Rexburg, ID 
 
John Hirschi, Owner 
Hirschi Associates 
Wichita Falls, TX  
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Ray Deyoe, Managing Director 
Integral Power, LLC 
Cypress, TX  
 
John Prunkl, CEO 
Ironclad Energy Partners 
Lombard, IL  
 
Richard Dubeau, Owner 
Kaitanna Solar, LLC 
Mullica Hill, NJ  
 
Tim Conboy,  
Kruger Energy 
Queensbury, NY  
 
Robert Musselman, VP Entrepreneurial Services 
LA Cleantech Incubator 
Los Angeles, CA  
 
Kurt Reinhold, Executive Director 
Legacy Solar Co-op 
Madison, WI  
 
Michael Linder, Agent 
Long and Foster Real Estate 
Wilmington, DE  
 
Niels Wolter, Owner 
Madison Solar Consulting 
Madison, WI  
 
Steve Von Vogt, Executive Director 
Maine Composite Alliance 
Portland, ME  
 
Vera Cole, President 
Mid-Atlantic Renewable Energy Association 
Green Lane, PA  
 
John Taylor, President 
Motion Battery 
Dallas, TX  
 
Joe Cook, Council Coordinator 
MoveOn.org Hampton Roads 
Norfolk, VA  
 
 
 

David Mann, President and Founder 
MPI Solar 
Bloomington, IN  
 
Edric Guise, Partner 
National Energy Solutions, LLC 
Long Beach, CA  
 
Chris Daum, President 
Oasis Montana Inc. 
Stevensville, MT  
 
Rita Hansen, CEO 
Onboard Dynamics, Inc. 
Bend, OR  
 
Gary Kleiman, Founder 
Orange Energy Solutions, LLC 
Broomall, PA  
 
David Kenney, President and Executive Director 
Oregon BEST 
Portland, OR  
 
Norma McDonald, North America Sales Mgr 
Organic Waste Systems, Inc (OWS) 
Cincinnati, OH  
 
Keith Cooley, Executive 
Principia, LLC 
Detroit, MI  
 
Jeffrey Roseberry, President 
ProMark Associates, Inc. 
Skokie, IL  
 
Sarah Boggess, Director of Comm & Gov. Affairs 
ReEnergy Holdings 
Latham, NY  
 
Austin Davis, Comm. and Operations Associate 
Renewable Energy Vermont 
Montpelier, VT  
 
Jeff Riley, President 
Riley Public Affairs 
Oak Park, IL  
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Michael Thomas, Chief Sustainability Officer 
SecureBio International Inc. 
Chicago, IL  
 
Tim McRae, Vice President, Energy 
Silicon Valley Leadership Group 
San Jose, CA  
 
Kamalesh Doshi, Principal Consultant 
Simplify Energy Solutions LLC 
Ashburn, VA  
 
Stan Kolbe, Director, Legislative Affairs 
Sheet Metal & Air Conditioning Contractors’ 
National Association 
Chantilly, VA 
 
Dale Gulden, CEO 
Solar Direct 
Bradenton, FL  
 
David Cohen, Director Dev. & Operations 
Solar Planet 
Columbus, OH  
 
David Kunhardt, CEO 
SolEd Benefit Corp 
San Rafael, CA  
 
Jim Kurtz, President 
Sunvestment Group 
Reading, PA  
 
Buck Smith, Board 
Sustain Jefferson 
Sheboygan, WI  
 
John Atkins, President/ CEO 
Terra Shares 
Morristown, TN  
 
Dennis Palmer, Engineer 
The Landis Sewerage Authority 
Vineland, NJ  
 
Scott Sklar, President 
The Stella Group, Ltd 
Arlington, VA  
 
CC: House and Senate conferees on Tax Cuts and Jobs Act 

William Gathright, CEO 
Tumalow 
Sterling, VA  
 
Sarah Wright, Executive Director 
Utah Clean Energy 
Salt Lake City, UT  
 
William Niesse, Territory Manager 
WaterFurnace International 
Carrollton, GA  
 
Weselley Slaymaker, President 
WES Engineering 
Madison, WI  
 
Tedd Abramson, CEO 
ZeroTruck Corp 
Santa Ana, CA  
 
Roger Aiken 
Bayfield, WI  
 
Natalie Hodapp 
Mankato, MN  
 
John Moszyk 
Saint Louis, MO  
 
Kate Mullan 
Panama City, FL  
 
Mary Parham 
Fairview, OR  
 
Patricia Rowell 
Alexandria, VA  
 
James Scarabin 
Lafayette, LA  
 
Alex Stavis 
New York, NY  
 
Ray Weymann 
Atascadero, CA  
 
Phyllis White 
Yorktown, VA  
 


